Mr Nigel Gibbons

Forward Plan Manager

Forest of Dean District Council

High Street

Coleford

GL16 8HG

24 August 2006

Dear Mr Gibbons

Forest of Dean LDF Housing Issues and Options Paper
Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above draft SPD. HBF has a number of comments to make on each of the three approaches discussed within the above document.

Housing Allocation and Land Supply

In terms of the district housing allocation, the HBF objects to the housing provision identified in the Submission Draft RSS, which suggests that there should be 270 dwellings per year.  In addition, the RSS figure does not take into account the 2003 Household Projections (published March 2006) that identify a requirement for 400 dwellings per year which 130 dwellings above what is proposed.  

The HBF suggests that the Local Planning Authority consider this factor when preparing the Preferred Options Draft as it will have considerable implications, in terms of the amount of housing land required for the plan period. The HBF suggests that it would be premature to delay or delete any of the existing allocations in light of the Household Projections, as it is anticipated that the RSS figures will be increased in order to accommodate suggested household growth.

In addition, a greater amount of housing provision would provide flexibility in terms of the deliverability of sites.  For example, should some sites not come forward as programmed an over allocation would ensure the fluid continuous delivery of housing over the planned period.

In accordance with emerging guidance PPS 3, the Local Planning Authority should ensure there is at least a five-year supply of housing which is developable.  The HBF would encourage a high supply of housing land beyond a five-year supply within the bank.  By having a greater supply, the Local Planning Authority could easily respond to changing circumstances, for example, an upsurge in the economy.  An appropriate phasing policy would be the mechanism to bring forward land should the need arise.
Distribution of Allocations

The HBF believes the Local Planning Authority should adopt a flexible approach to the distribution of housing developments within the Borough.  Whilst acknowledging the step change towards concentrating development within the urban areas, the HBF would like to highlight recent work undertaken by the Affordable Rural Homes Commission (July 2005) which identified that ‘planning policy should focus on the needs of rural areas, not just the residue after urban needs have been satisfied’.

In conclusion, the proposal for little new rural housing allocations within the plan period would result in no additional market housing provision within the rural areas.  This would slow down the rate of delivery of the housing strategy and reduce the likelihood of provision of affordable housing within the rural areas.  Such a policy would also hamper rural regeneration and call into question the viability of rural services.

Density of Development 

Government Policy in PPG3 and the emerging PPS3 is clear that local authorities should seek to increase residential densities in urban areas where this is possible without compromising the character or amenity of those areas.  This is in order to make the best use of urban and PDL.  Government states that it wishes to see increases over past residential densities of 20-25 dwellings per hectare and requires all new developments to avoid making inefficient use of land, which it defines as development over 30 dwellings per hectare though it sets a range of 30-50 (emerging policy indicates even higher densities in the more urban settlements).

Affordable Housing

The HBF considers the requirement to provide 40% affordable housing units is not appropriate.  

· Fundamentally, the shortage of affordable housing will not be addressed without greater increase in the provision of housing across the whole spectrum.  Where affordable housing is sought to be subsidised by open market housing, this will not come forward without a substantial increase in the provision of open market housing to accommodate it.  Furthermore, where an excessively high level of affordable housing is sought, this is likely to prevent sites coming forward and thus hamper the provision of both affordable and or open market housing.  

· The HBF objects to the level of affordable housing being sought by the Core Strategy without identification of individual sites ability to meet 

such a requirement.  The proposed level of affordable housing requirement is likely to result in sites not coming forward and a slowing rate in delivery.  This will further lead to a rise in house prices and increased pressure for affordable houses.

· The affordable housing target within the Core Strategy is based upon a Housing Needs Assessment.  It is important to note that such surveys are now changing and the Government is to place increased emphasis on Housing Market Assessments.  The HBF is concerned that until the HMA work is complete the present policy is not founded on a robust and credible evidence base.

· Whilst we acknowledge the more recent ODPM ‘Planning for Mixed Communities’ consultation paper has suggested lowering the site thresholds on affordable housing, current guidance on thresholds remains that outlined in Circular 6/98.   Only in special circumstances should local authorities seek to adopt the lower threshold of 15 units or sites larger than 0.5ha and inner London is cited as being such a case.

· The targets for affordable housing do not take into account the provision of 100% affordable housing developments by Registered Social Landlords (RSL’s) these have the ability to make significant and appropriate contributions to the need for housing within the area and must not be ignored in the formation of housing policy.

Site Specific Allocations

In terms of the allocations presented in the paper, the HBF does not comment on site-specific issues.  The HBF can only provide a response to general policy matter, which are in the interest of the house building industry.

I hope you find these comments useful.  I look forward to receiving notification of the further progress of the LDF.

Yours sincerely

Hanna Mawson

Regional Planner 

Midlands and South West 

Please note the change of name to the Home Builders Federation and our change of address below.  Please can you amend your records accordingly.

